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Borrego Water District Board of Directors 

Regular Meeting   

October 22, 2019 @ 9:00 a.m. 

806 Palm Canyon Drive 

Borrego Springs, CA  92004 

 

I. OPENING PROCEDURES 

A. Call to Order: 

B. Pledge of Allegiance 

C. Roll Call 

D. Approval of Agenda 

E. Approval of Minutes 

1. September 10, 2019 Special Board Meeting 

2. September 24, 2019 Regular Board Meeting 

F. Comments from the Public & Requests for Future Agenda Items (may be limited to 3 min) 

G. Comments from Directors 

H. Correspondence Received from the Public:  

 

II. ITEMS FOR BOARD CONSIDERATION AND POSSIBLE ACTION 

A. Borrego Water District 

1. San Diego County Water Authority Regional Conveyance System Study: D Deadham – 

SDCWA 

2. Proposition One/68 Grant Opportunity for Water/Land Acquisition – G Poole/R Alexander 

3. Verbal Update - Integrated Planning Update & CWMP Grant - D. Dolan  

B. Borrego Spring Sub Basin 

1. County Board of Supervisors Meeting Report Regarding GSA Withdrawal – G Poole 

2. Borrego Springs Sub Basin Stipulation Schedule Update – G Poole 

3. Status Update on Well Abandonment Priority List – G Poole 

 

III. STANDING AND AD-HOC BOARD COMMITTEE REPORTS –  

A. STANDING: 

1. Operations and Infrastructure – Delahay/Duncan 

B. AD-HOC: 

1. SGMA Compliance – Brecht/Duncan  

2. Risk – Brecht 

3. Grant Funding – Dice/Johnson 

  A. Verbal Update on Grant Opportunities - Rick Alexander 

4. Association of California Water Agencies/Joint Powers Authority – Dice/Johnson 

5. Organizational Staffing/Prop 218 Preparation: Dice/Duncan 

6. Air Quality Monitoring – K Dice 
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IV. STAFF REPORT 

A. Financial Reports:  

  September 2019 

B. Water and Wastewater Operations Report: 

  September 2019 

C. Water Production/Use Records:  

  September 2019 

 

V. CLOSED SESSION: 
A. Conference with Legal Counsel - Significant exposure to litigation pursuant to paragraph (3) of 

subdivision (d) of Section 54956.9: (Three (3) potential cases) 

B. Replacement Well Number Two Site - Conference with Real Property Negotiators (Gov. Code 

§ Section 54956.8) Property APN: 199-011-01 Palm Canyon Dr and Digorgio Rd 

BWD Negotiator: Geoff Poole  

Negotiating Parties: Geoff Poole, General Manager and Owner: Dubay 

Under Negotiation: Price and Terms of Payment 

  

 

VI. CLOSING PROCEDURE 

A. Suggested Items for Next/Future Meeting Agenda 

B. The next Regular Meeting of the Board of Directors is scheduled for @ 9:00 and November 12, 

2019 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



Minutes:  September 10, 2019 1 

Borrego Water District Board of Directors 

MINUTES 

Special Meeting  

September 10, 2019 @ 9:00 a.m. 

806 Palm Canyon Drive 

Borrego Springs, CA 92004 

 

I. OPENING PROCEDURES 

 A. Call to Order:  President Dice called the meeting to order at 9:00 a.m. 

 B. Pledge of Allegiance:  Those present stood for the Pledge of Allegiance. 

 C.  Roll Call:   Directors: Present:   President Dice, Vice-President  

         Brecht, Secretary/Treasurer Duncan,  

         Delahay. Johnson 

     Staff:  Geoff Poole, General Manager 

       Wendy Quinn, Recording Secretary 

  Public:  Rebecca Falk  Martha Deichler 

    Brian Brady  Michael Sadler, Borrego Sun 

    Greg Haggert, the Meet Panchal 

     Gildred Co. Shannon Smith, Rams Hill/  

        T2 

 D. Approval of Agenda:  MSC: Brecht/Delahay approving the Agenda as written. 

 E.  Comments from the Public and Requests for Future Agenda Items:  Director 

Delahay reported that Bob McGee had delivered a paper showing how the City of San Diego was 

offering money to disadvantaged individuals.  President Dice reported that she had signed up for 

a webinar on the subject. 

   Michael Sadler suggested an update on the Community Choice Aggregate 

meeting in San Diego today for the next meeting.  Suzanne Lawrence is attending.  Rebecca Falk 

added that there is information on line. 

 F. Comments from Directors:  

  1. Introduction of Meet Panchal, Local Government Commission Fellow 

assisting with development of Integrated Resource Plan Proposal for Borrego Springs.  President 

Dice introduced Meet Panchal, a Civic Spark Program Fellow who will be addressing 

environmental and social challenges, climate change and water resource management.  He will 

be working with President Dice, the Core Team, ABF, Geoff Poole and Director Johnson to 

collect data and do research and community outreach.  Mr. Panchal stated that he is from India 

and has a Master’s Degree in social work.  He is interested in the environment and climate 

change and spent six months in Montana working on energy issues.  Director Johnson stated she 

hopes to establish connections between Mr. Panchal and other local groups. 

 G. Correspondence Received from the Public:  None 

   

II. ITEMS FOR BOARD CONSIDERATION AND POSSIBLE ACTION  

 A. Borrego Water District:   

  1. Request for Construction Water by Jim Whelan for Ocotillo Wells Solar. Mr. 

Poole explained that about four years ago, the District was approached by the developer of a 

solar project in Ocotillo Wells requesting water during construction.  A letter agreement was 

reached whereby the developer would pay for four water credits plus the current price for 

construction water.  The project had been idle since then, but the developer has now renewed the 

request.  Mr. Poole recommended preparing a new agreement.  Greg Haggert from the Gildred 
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Company explained the history of the solar project and a resulting lawsuit which delayed 

implementation.  He had obtained all the necessary permits.  MSC: Brecht/Delahay authorizing 

staff to continue with preparation of a construction water agreement and bring it back to the 

Board for approval at the next meeting. 

  2. Interpretive Host Training at Borrego Springs High School.  Director Duncan 

requested Board approval for a grant of $10,000 to help fund the Interpretive Host and 

Interpretive Guide program at Borrego Springs High School.  He had worked with Steve 

Anderson on the proposal.  The nexus between the program and BWD is SDAC outreach, and 

the connection between water and the economic health of the community.  There is a need to 

mitigate the social and economic impacts of the GSP.  The Borrego Valley Endowment Fund and 

the Borrego Village Association have offered $10,000 each.  Interpretive Host/Guide training 

will assist those who may lose employment in agriculture, for example, to transition into 

tourism-oriented jobs.  Martha Deichler added that the School District is contributing $10,000 to 

fund a teaching position for the course.    MSC: Brecht/Delahay providing $10,000 out of non-

water-related revenue for this fiscal year for Interpretive Host and Guide training at Borrego 

Springs High School; requesting a report back upon completion of the course as to its success; 

and finding that funding this program has a public purpose regarding water use, conservation 

and related issues. 

  3.  Formation of Ad Hoc Grant Committee.  Mr. Poole explained that Director 

Johnson had been working on grants and suggested forming a Grant Committee.  President Dice 

added that because there are other grant opportunities besides Proposition 68, the Proposition 68 

Funding Committee will be changed to the Grant Committee.  President Dice and Director 

Johnson will serve on it. 

  4. BWD Signatory on Stewardship Council Grant from the Bureau of 

Reclamation for “Cooperative Watershed Management” planning.  Director Johnson explained 

that it is not yet time for BWD to sign anything, but it will be requested in a few months.  There 

is a grant available from the Bureau of Reclamation, which the Stewardship Council is pursuing.  

The District may be requested to provide a letter of support. 

 

 B. Borrego Springs Sub Basin: 

  1. Final Groundwater Sustainability Plan Release and Availability.  President 

Dice announced that the final draft of the GSP has been released and is available for review.  Mr. 

Poole will discuss it more at the September 12 Sponsor Group meeting and the October 4 

Advisory Committee meeting. 

  

 C. Status Update and Discussion of: 

   1. Critical Overdraft Plan Development.   See previous item.  

   2. BWD Bond Financed Projects.  Kim Pitman has a detailed accounting and 

will report at the next meeting.  Director Brecht requested a breakdown showing when the 

District needs to spend the money.  Mr. Poole reported that the Phase 1 pipeline project is 

complete, and he was happy with A and R Construction.  The drilling on Replacement Well No. 

1 is complete, and Hidden Valley Pump will now install the remaining fixtures.  Staff is now 

focusing on the design of the Phase 2 pipeline project, and Mr. Poole hoped to have it for the 

next meeting.  The fire hydrant replacements are going out to bid individually. 

   3. Proposition 218 Study Progress.  Mr. Poole reported that Ms. Pitman is 

putting together data for Raftelis, and everything is on schedule.  He and Director Brecht will 

schedule a conference call with Raftelis in the next couple of weeks. 
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    a. Discussion of Rates.  Director Brecht invited the Board’s attention to his 

presentation in the Board package.  He explained that SGMA is changing the District’s business 

model, and consequently costs are increasing.  Many ratepayers don’t understand that the District 

is providing potable water, which is a nondiscretionary cost.  The District needs to maintain its 

credit rating and spend approximately $1 million per year on repairs and replacement.  If this is 

delayed too long, costs increase.  President Dice hoped to present Director Brecht’s outline to the 

public.  Director Brecht explained that Proposition 218 requires the District to charge ratepayers 

according to their costs of service, which is what Raftelis is analyzing.  Ratepayers have the right 

to protest the findings and recommendations.  Ms. Falk suggested disseminating the information 

at more than one public meeting.  President Dice requested that Mr. Panchal be included in the 

educational outreach presentations. 

   4. Water Quality Monitoring Plan Progress.  Mr. Poole reported that the water 

quality monitoring is continuing, and there is consideration of expanding the program to add new 

sampling points.  He and Jay Jones have been working with DWR on a grant application for a 

new monitoring well and possible retrofitting of abandoned wells.  The County of assisting to 

identify the number of improperly abandoned wells.  Director Brecht reported that Trey Driscoll 

had identified about 50, so he suggested Mr. Poole and Dr. Jones also work with him.  Ms. Falk 

suggested that real estate agents may also provide information.  Director Brecht asked whether 

there was anything in writing regarding the water quality monitoring plan, and requested 

information on details of the plan, proposed cost and how it will be paid for. 

   5. RH agreement for Spare capacity.  Mr. Poole reported the District plans to 

begin water deliveries to Rams Hill soon.  They paid approximately $300,000. 

   6. BS Basin Groundwater Monitoring Program (including well abandonment).  

Included with Item II.C.4. 

   7. Status of Independent Cyber Security Evaluation.  Mr. Poole reported that 

tests on the cyber security system are being run this week.  Director Brecht requested a report to 

the Board in closed session, and inclusion of a statement in the audit that the evaluation had been 

done and recommendations provided. 

   8. Status of RH flood control facilities.  Mr. Poole reported that he had asked 

Dudek for a proposal to have a registered engineer evaluate the Rams Hill flood control facilities. 

   9. Evaluating impacts of possible Negotiated Settlement on current and future 

State Grant funding, including current CIP Applications.  Mr. Poole reported that a negotiated 

settlement would probably not impact the District’s ability to receive grants, although each grant 

has its own requirements.  The only time Leanne Crow found an adjudicated basin that was not 

qualified for a grant was for a grant to develop a GSP.  Ms. Falk thought GSP implementation 

grants did not qualify either, and Director Duncan explained that this did not affect the District’s 

ability to receive these grants.  Mr. Poole explained that the District’s pending grant applications 

would not be affected.  President Dice added that Borrego is the first severely overdrafted basin 

to consider a stipulated judgment.  Mr. Poole may visit Sacramento to let them know this is 

coming and remind them that the District should still be able to obtain grants.  Director Brecht 

noted that the District, not the WaterMaster, may need to apply. 

   10. Status of GSP Development Costs Reimbursement.  Mr. Poole reported that 

discussions are continuing re GSP development costs reimbursement, and referred to an outline 

on Board package page 64. 

   11. Return on invested capital for WWTP solar project.  Mr. Poole had calculated 

the savings from the wastewater treatment plant solar project and will present details at the next 

meeting. 
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   12. BWD Board Strategy FY 2020.  A summary was included in the Board 

package. 

   13. September 2019 To Do List.  Mr. Poole will present an updated list at the next 

meeting. 

   Shannon Smith asked whether water credits were necessary for delivery of 

construction water, and what would the impact be on water rates if there were more ratepayers.  

Director Brecht said the rates would probably go down if there were a really large increase.  

Director Delahay explained that requirements for construction water depend on how much is 

required.  Some smaller projects do not require water credits. 

 

III. CLOSED SESSION 

 A. Conference with Legal Counsel – Significant exposure to litigation pursuant to 

paragraph (3) of subdivision (d) of Government Code Section 54956.9 (Three (3) potential cases): 

The Board adjourned to closed session at 10:45 a.m., and the open session reconvened at 12:15 

p.m.  There was no reportable action.   

 

IV. CLOSING PROCEDURE 

 A. Suggested Items for Next/Future Agenda:  Items for the next Agenda were discussed 

earlier in the meeting. 

 B. The next Regular Meeting of the Board of Directors is scheduled for Tuesday, 

September 24th @ 9:00.  There being no further business, the Board adjourned at 12:15 p.m.   
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Borrego Water District Board of Directors 

MINUTES 

Regular Meeting 

September 24, 2019 @ 9:00 a.m. 

806 Palm Canyon Drive 

Borrego Springs, CA 92004 

 

I. OPENING PROCEDURES 

 A. Call to Order:  President Dice called the meeting to order at 9:00 a.m. 

 B. Pledge of Allegiance:  Those present stood for the Pledge of Allegiance. 

 C.  Roll Call:   Directors: Present:   President Dice, Vice President  

         Brecht, Secretary/Treasurer   

         Duncan, Delahay, Johnson 

     Staff:  Geoff Poole, General Manager 

       Kim Pitman, Administration Manager (Item IV.A  

        only) 

       Wendy Quinn, Recording Secretary 

  Public:  Bob Krasowski Michael Sadler, Borrego Sun 

    Meet Panchal  Brian Brady 

 D. Approval of Agenda:  MSC: Brecht/Delahay approving the Agenda as written. 

 E.  Approval of Minutes: 

 1. July 3, 2019 Special Board Meeting 

 2. July 9, 2019 Special Board Meeting 

 3. July 23, 2019 Regular Board Meeting 

  MSC: Johnson/Brecht approving the Minutes of the Special Meetings of July 3 

and 9, 2019 and the Regular Meeting of July 23, 2019 as written. 

 F.  Comments from the Public and Requests for Future Agenda Items:  Bob 

Krasowski suggested installing bicycle racks outside the District office. 

 G. Comments from Directors:  None 

 H. Correspondence Received from the Public: None 

II. ITEMS FOR BOARD CONSIDERATION AND POSSIBLE ACTION  

 A. Borrego Water District: 

  1. Ocotillo Wells Solar Contract.  Geoff Poole referred to the request from The 

Gildred Company at the last Board meeting for approximately 40 acre-feet of construction water 

for their solar facilities.  Staff had developed an agreement, and had termed the previous water 

credit purchase of $28,000 as a non-refundable deposit.  (The agreement says $25,000, but 

Gildred already sent in $28,000.)  Mr. Poole recommended installation of a source for 

construction water near the 900 tank, which would become the source for all construction water 

at that end of the valley.  Wording would be added to the agreement with Gildred providing that 

it would become the property of the District once the Ocotillo Wells solar project has been 

completed.  Director Brecht asked that the language regarding the non-refundable deposit be 

reviewed; he felt it was unclear.   MSC: Brecht/Delahay approving the agreement between the 

District and The Gildred Company with the amendments discussed. 

  2. Borrego Springs Options to SDGE: UPDATE.  Mr. Poole reported that the 

County, the City of San Diego and other cities are considering formation of Consumer Choice 

Aggregates, separately or jointly.  Savings of up to five percent can be realized by purchasing 

power from sources other than San Diego Gas and Electric.  Brian Brady, former General 

Manager of Imperial Irrigation District, explained that SDG&E would still maintain the system 

and transmit the power under a CCA.  The largest portion of the electric bill is for transmission, 

distribution and system backup.  In Borrego Springs, BWD and the School District are the 

largest users, but otherwise most consumers are residential and many are seasonal.  

7



Minutes:  September 24, 2019 2 

Consequently, the market is not very attractive to power producers.  In addition, there are start-

up costs which could total $75,000 to $125,000 plus legal advice.  The funds would have to 

come from somewhere other than District ratepayers.  Costs of running the system could 

outweigh the savings.  Mr. Brady thought the proposition was risky for Borrego, and there may 

be legal obstacles to overcome.  Mr. Poole added that the District had a lot of other issues with 

which to deal at present.  Director Delahay thought the money would be better spent on solar for 

Well 4-9.  Mr. Poole recommended against pursuing the matter further, and the Board concurred.  

Michael Sadler brought up the fact that Borregans use a lot more electricity in the summer, and 

Mr. Brady explained that anyone selling power wants to sell it at the same rate all the time.  The 

seasonal nature of our community is another reason bids would be higher.   

 B. Borrego Springs Sub Basin: 

  1. Groundwater Sustainability Plan UPDATE:  Mr. Poole announced that the 

draft final GSP has been released and is on the District and County websites.  On October 4 there 

will be a consensus vote by the Advisory Committee, and that will be the last AC meeting. 

  2. Stipulated Judgment Negotiations UPDATE:  Mr. Poole reported that 

negotiations for a Stipulated Judgment are continuing.  The County is not planning to submit the 

GSP to DWR but will submit it for grant funding.  The District is coordinating its plans with the 

County and DWR.  Tim Ross of DWR will attend the October 4 AC meeting.  The negotiating 

team plans to submit the Stipulated Judgment to DWR by the January 31, 2020 deadline and 

hopes to submit it to the assigned judge 30 to 60 days ahead of that.   

 C. Status Update and Verbal Discussion of:   

  1. Critical Overdraft Plan Development.  Director Brecht summarized a 

power point presentation in the Board package.  He explained that a number of comments 

questioned whether the proposed Stipulated Judgment complied with SGMA, but SGMA does 

provide for two compliance options (a GSP or a Stipulated Judgment).  The GSA will exist until 

the Stipulated Judgment is approved by the judge, at which time a WaterMaster Board is 

contemplated to replace it.  The WaterMaster Board would be an arm of the Court, and thus 

exempt from some requirements for a GSA.  The Stipulation would be an agreement among the 

pumpers, and the GSP would be attached as the “Physical Solution.”  Under a Stipulation, the 

Court could enforce the requirements of the Physical Solution, the Projects and Management 

Actions could be implemented more quickly and the District could save money.  Director 

Johnson pointed out that the Stipulation contemplates mandatory well metering in March, and 

that should be publicized.  Mr. Poole replied that Shannon Smith of Rams Hill is coordinating 

information for the recreational pumpers, and AAWARE is doing so for agriculture.  He will 

follow up to make sure the information is disseminated.   

  2. Water Quality Monitoring Plan & Groundwater Monitoring Program.  

 Mr. Poole introduced his report, consolidating the water quality programs currently 

underway.  Some are administered by the District, some by the County and Dudek as part of the 

GSP development process, and some are contemplated for the future.   

 Mandatory drinking water quality sampling of BWD wells is required by State and 

federal regulatory agencies.  The results are compiled in the annual BWD Consumer Confidence 

Report.  Greg Holloway and his crew collect the samples on a bi-weekly, monthly, annual and 

multi-year basis. 

 Increased frequency for BWD well sampling is a voluntary program initiated a year and a 

half ago to measure specific contaminants.  The contractor, GeoSyntec, has quoted a price of 

$18,300, not including the testing, for four days a year.  Mr. Poole and Mr. Holloway agreed to 

continue the program in house. 

 Expanded analysis on BWD wells was generated by Jay Jones to identify impacts of the 

GSP and declining water levels.  Dr. Jones recommends further expansion of the sampling using 

hand-held sampling and metering devices. 
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 California Statewide Groundwater Elevation Monitoring (CASGEM) is a program 

created by the State covering BWD wells and others.  Jerry Rolwing assists with the reading 

twice annually, and Mr. Poole recommended he continue.  Director Delahay inquired about 

including water quality in the CASGEM testing, and Mr. Poole replied that it would be 

expansive and time consuming.  However, he was working with Dr. Jones and John Peterson to 

expand the monitoring and sampling.   

 GSA/GSP-related monitoring and sampling of non-BWD wells in the sub basin costs 

$110,000 annually and includes approximately 30 wells monitored and sampled twice a year.  

The pumpers have been made aware of this expense and plan to budget it moving forward.  The 

current funding expires in March.  Temporary funding will be available at such time as a 

WaterMaster takes over. 

 The District is currently applying for a State grant to expand the water quality monitoring 

network.  Mr. Poole is working on it with Dr. Jones.  One new well and ten rehabilitated, 

abandoned wells are contemplated.  Reaction from the State has been positive, and a work plan is 

currently being prepared.  Director Duncan asked what the District’s obligation would be, and 

Mr. Poole agreed to add it to his recommendation.   

 Director Brecht recommended developing some standard operating procedures for 

sampling, gathering descriptions of procedures used by the labs the District uses and making 

them consistent.  He further requested a one or two-page summary of how the monitoring results 

will be communicated.  Director Duncan suggested getting an estimate from Dr. Jones for his 

assistance with this. 

 

III. STANDING AND AD-HOC BOARD COMMITTEE REPORTS 

 A. STANDING: 

  1. Operations and Infrastructure.  Director Delahay reported that Well 4-9 

pumped over 2,000 gallons a minute, and the water quality is outstanding.  ID 4 is on line.  A and 

R Construction did an excellent job on the pipelines in Double O and Frying Pan.  Director 

Duncan reported that the sewer inspection at Club Circle has not yet been done.  Mr. Poole 

contacted Downstream, and they will be here on September 30. 

 B. AD-HOC: 

  1. GSP Preparation.  Director Brecht requested that the Committee be 

changed to SGMA Compliance. 

  2. Risk.  Director Brecht requested that the O & I Committee be changed to 

Operations, Infrastructure and Physical Risk; and the Risk Committee be changed to Cyber 

Security.  Director Brecht will serve on the Cyber Security Committee. 

  3. Grant Funding.  Director Johnson reported that the grant opportunity has 

been announced by the Bureau of Reclamation for a possible $50,000 to help with planning.  It 

would go through the Stewardship Council, and BWD will have input.  The funds would be used 

for stakeholder engagement and to create a Watershed Alliance, a more formal organization than 

the Stewardship Council.  This will help with grant applications.  The Council is working with 

the Local Government Commission on the current application.   

  4. Association of California Water Agencies/Joint Powers Authority. 

   a. Appoint members to Committee.  Mr. Poole explained the Joint 

Powers Insurance Authority, which maintains insurance coverage for any large losses by the 

District and offers training programs.  Former Director Ehrlich had been the District’s 

representative.  The representative attends ACWA and JPIA meetings twice a year.  President 

Dice volunteered to serve, and Director Johnson will be the alternate. 

  5. Organizational Staffing/Prop 218 Preparation.   

   a. Appoint members to Committee.  Director Brecht requested that 

the Committee be divided into two Committees, and volunteered to serve on the Prop 218 

Preparation Committee.  Director Duncan volunteered to serve on the Organizational Staffing 
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Committee.  Director Brecht requested the addition of an Audit Committee and volunteered to 

serve on it. 

  6. Air Quality Monitoring.  No report. 

IV. STAFF REPORTS 

 A. Financial Reports: 

   May 2019 

   June 2019 

   July 2019 

   August 2019 

  Kim Pitman offered to answer questions on the financial reports.  She reported 

that at the fiscal year end in June, the total income variance was one percent, and the total 

expense variance was two percent.  Director Brecht requested a cash flow report as to when the 

$3 million in bond funds will be spent, and Mr. Poole agreed to compile it.  Ms. Pitman further 

reported that she had transferred $1 million into the Local Agency Investment Fund, because the 

interest is up to 2.5 percent.  The audit is progressing well. 

 B. Water and Wastewater Operations Report:    

   May 2019 

   June 2019 

   July 2019 

   August 2019 

  Director Delahay reported that the water loss is continuing to drop, as the meter 

readings are becoming more accurate.  Greg Holloway and Alan Asche have replaced 

approximately 100 residential meters.  Pipeline work and hydrant work at De Anza are being 

combined. 

 C. Water Production/Use Records: 

   May 2019 

   June 2019 

   July 2019 

   August 2019 

   The Water Production/Use Records were included in the Board package. 

  

V. CLOSED SESSION 

 A. Conference with Legal Counsel – Significant exposure to litigation pursuant to 

Government Code paragraph (3) of subdivision (d) of Section 54956.9 (Three (3) potential cases):  

 B. GM Performance Review - Conference for Public Employee Performance Evaluation 

– Title: General Manager Employee Performance Review – pursuant to subdivision (d) (4) of 

Government Code Section 54957: 

  The Board adjourned to closed session at 11:10 a.m., and the open session reconvened at 

12:30 p.m.  There was no reportable action. 

 

VI. CLOSING PROCEDURE 

 A. Suggested Items for Next/Future Agenda:  Items for the next Agenda were discussed 

previously. 

 B. The next Meeting of the Board of Directors is scheduled for Tuesday, October 8th @ 

9:00.  There being no further business, the Board adjourned at 12:30 p.m. 
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BORREGO WATER DISTRICT 

BOARD OF DIRECTORS MEETING 

SEPTMBER 24,  2019 

AGENDA ITEM II.A.1 

 

 

 

September 19, 2019 

 

 

TO:   Board of Directors 

 

FROM: Geoffrey Poole, General Manager 

 

SUBJECT:  San Diego County Water Authority Regional Conveyance System Study: D Deadham – 

SDCWA 

 

RECOMMENDED ACTION:  

 

Receive Project Update from Dan Deadham,  Assistant General Manager – San Diego County Water 

Authority 

 

ITEM EXPLANATION: 

 

Approximately two months ago, the BWD Board discussed a proposal from the San Diego County Water 

Authority to study three pipeline routes to transport water from the Salton Sea to San Diego. The northerly 

alignment is proposed to go through Borrego on the way to the Twin Oaks Water Treatment Plan in San 

Marcos.  

 

During the BWD Board discussion, there was an interest to determine specifically what the SDCWA wanted 

and needed from BWD as part of this process. BWD staff made the request to SDCWA and the attached 

letter was received. In general, SDCWA would benefit from reviewing Basin hydrology/other issues and 

have requested access to various documents.   

 

Dan Deadham, Assistant General Manager will be present at the meeting to present information on the 

evaluation of the pipeline alternatives and answer any questions from the BWD Board. 

 

FISCAL IMPACT 

TBD 

 

ATTACHMENTS 
1. Memo from Dan Deadham – SDCWA  
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October 11, 2019 
 
Geoff Poole, General Manager 
Borrego Water District 
806 Palm Canyon Drive 
Borrego Springs, CA 92004 
 
RE: San Diego County Water Authority Regional Conveyance System Study 
 
Dear Geoff: 
 
Thank you for meeting with us to discuss the Water Authority’s new study and the sustainability 
planning efforts for the Borrego Valley Groundwater Basin. As a follow up, I am sending this 
letter to summarize how this study differs from those completed in the past and also how Borrego 
Water District can potentially help facilitate our work regarding one of the alignments we are 
studying. The overarching goal of past and current studies to ensure the Water Authority is 
delivering its substantial, long-term independent Colorado River water supplies to our member 
agencies at the lowest possible cost. Through the 2003 Quantification Settlement Agreement, the 
Water Authority has rights to 280,000 acre-feet of Colorado River supplies each year from a 
conserved water transfer with the Imperial Irrigation District and the lining of the All-American 
and Coachella Canals. Since the Water Authority does not have a pipeline or aqueduct to the 
Colorado River to directly convey its QSA supplies to the San Diego region, we have an 
agreement with the Metropolitan Water District of Southern California where we pay MWD to 
deliver this water to the San Diego region through its system. As you know, over the past three 
decades, the Water Authority has studied development of an alternative transportation option that 
would deliver water directly from Imperial Valley to the San Diego region. Each of these studies 
had helped to advance and provide greater detail on the technical and financial feasibility of what 
we are now calling a “single use” concept. This new study differs from those conducted in the 
past as it takes a regional approach and expands upon these studies to evaluate a “multi-use” 
concept. This means that we are not only continuing to assess alternative delivery of the Water 
Authority’s QSA supplies, but also look at ways to integrate partnerships along the proposed 
conveyance routes to meet multiple needs and provide multiple benefits to the region. Some 
examples of potential partnership projects for all three proposed conveyance routes under study 
include surface water and underground storage, solutions for the Salton Sea, renewable energy 
generation and use, and bi-national projects with Mexico.  
 
The three proposed conveyance routes shown in Attachment 1, are sized to convey the QSA 
supplies, range from 85 to 90 miles in lengths, and include to varying degrees of tunneling 
construction. The two southern alignments, 5A and 5C, both begin at the west end of the All-
American Canal, extend north along IID’s Westside Main Canal, travel west, and end at San 
Vicente Reservoir. The northernmost Alignment 3A begins at the west end of the All-American 
Canal, also extends north along the Westside Main Canal and travels west but terminates at the 
Water Authority’s Twin Oaks Valley Water Treatment Plant (TOVWTP). This northern route 
was last assessed in 1996 and did not advance as a preferred alignment to be studied further.  
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Mr. Geoff Poole 
October 11, 2019 
Page 2 

 
Since then, certain conditions have changed, such as the construction of TOVWTP, which merits 
taking another look at this option. Additionally, this route travels proximate to the Borrego 
Valley Groundwater Basin.  Given BWD and the County of San Diego’s efforts on the 
Groundwater Sustainability plan, and the importance of water storage to the region, as part of the 
Water Authority’s study, we hope to explore potential opportunities for collaboration between 
our agencies. 
 
A key component of this study entails bringing the northern route up to the same level of detail as 
the two southern routes to facilitate comparison and screening of alternatives. To assist with this 
effort, help evaluate potential partnership projects that could support the GSP objectives, and 
provide outside funding opportunities, we would appreciate BWD/BWD consultants sharing any 
existing information. Such information includes relevant reports and electronic files such as those 
pertaining to the groundwater basin, GSP, alternative water supplies, and any other previous 
studies you believe would be helpful. 
 
We would be pleased to present the study and discuss these issues in greater detail at your regular 
BWD Board of Directors meeting on October 22, 2019, if the Board desires. As study work 
progresses, we look forward to maintaining an open dialogue with you regarding the study’s 
focus to support a long-term water management strategy for our region. Please feel free to contact 
me with any questions at (858) 522-6788. 
 
Sincerely, 

 
 
 

Dan Denham 
Assistant General Manager 
 
Attachment 1 – Regional Conveyance System Study - Proposed Alignment Options 
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BORREGO WATER DISTRICT 

BOARD OF DIRECTORS MEETING 

SEPTMBER 24,  2019 

AGENDA ITEM II.A.2 

 

 

 

September 19, 2019 

 

 

TO:   Board of Directors 

 

FROM: Geoffrey Poole, General Manager 

 

SUBJECT:  Proposition One/68 Grant Opportunity for Water/Land Acquisition – G Poole/R Alexander 

 

RECOMMENDED ACTION:  

 

Receive Grant update from Rick Alexander, BWD Consultant 

 

ITEM EXPLANATION: 

 
The Calif Dept of Fish and Wildlife is accepting grant applications for Props 1 & 68 funding.  Proposals 

due November 20, 2019. 
  

One of their categories is for acquisition projects, including acquisition grants fund purchases of real 

property interests (fee title or conservation easements) or water rights. Acquisitions must be from 

willing sellers and not exceed fair market value, as confirmed by an appraisal approved by the 

Department of General Services (DGS) Real Property Services Section. 

 

FISCAL IMPACT 

TBD 

 

ATTACHMENTS 
1. None. Staff to provide additional info at the meeting. 
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BORREGO WATER DISTRICT 

BOARD OF DIRECTORS MEETING 

SEPTMBER 24,  2019 

AGENDA ITEM II.B.1-3 

 

 

 

September 19, 2019 

 

 

TO:   Board of Directors 

 

FROM: Geoffrey Poole, General Manager 

 

SUBJECT:  1.  County Board of Supervisors Meeting Report Regarding GSA Withdrawl – G Poole 

2.  Borrego Springs Sub Basin Stipulation Schedule Update – G Poole 

3. Status Update on Well Abandonment Priority List – G Poole 

 

RECOMMENDED ACTION:  

 

Receive Staff Report 

 

ITEM EXPLANATION: 

 

1. On October 15, 2019, the County of San Diego Board of Supervisors voted to approve  

withdrawal from the Borrego Springs Groundwater Sustainability Agency effective 12-

31-19 or after signature of the Stipulation between pumpers, whichever comes first. The 

Board also authorized County Staff to work with BWD and DWR to transfer the 

$500,000 grant the County received for ompletion of an EIR of the GSP which will no 

longer be needed with a successful Stipulation negotiations. 

2. The detailed Stipulation documents are still under development and the expected release 

date is around October 24th (subject to change). Staff and Legal Counsel will have an 

update to share with the Board next Tuesday.  

3. Dudek has provided additional information on their recommendations for future well 

abandonment, see attachment 

 

 

 

 
The Borrego Valley GSA conducted an initial well reconnaissance in the spring of 2017. Table 4 of Draft Technical 
Memorandum Borrego Valley Groundwater Basin Spring 2017 Groundwater Level Monitoring dated July 31, 2017 
Table 4 lists Non-potential Wells for inclusion into the monitoring network. 
  
All seven of the dry wells listed in Table 4 should likely be consider for proper well abandonment (also provide din 
Table below). In addition the three (3) additional wells listed in the table may present a potential nuisance by 
polluting or contaminating groundwater, or constitutes a safety hazard: 
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State Well ID 

 

Local Well Name Latitude Longitude Well Ownership 
Number of 

Historical  Groundwater 
Level Measurements 

Date last 
monitored 

Notes 
Date Visited During 

Well Reconnaissance 
Comments From Well Reconnaissance 

 Dry Wells 

011S006E05P001S 
 

Bending Elbow 33.24311228 -116.3787588 Private 42 2009 Abandoned, Dry. 5/3/2017 
Not visited due to private property access. Not visible from 

road. 

010S007E19M001S  Silo - 19M1 33.2897985 -116.2943099 Private 39 2009 Well dry at depth of 76.80.b 4/20/2017 Confirmed dry. Shallow well. Located out of BVGB.   

011S007E07N001S  Sink - 7N1 33.23298976 -116.2912795 Private 26 2009 Site was dry 5/3/2017 Observed. Confirmed dry. 

011S006E15E002S 
 

Levie Well 33.22382143 -116.3438388 Private 92 2009 
Dry to total depth of 112.1. 

dry 
5/3/2017 

Not visited due to private property access. Not visible from 
road. Assumed domestic based on observed land use 

011S006E12G001S 
 

Unknown 33.23666496 -116.3027244 Private 10 2009 
Well almost dry. 1.2 feet of 

water in March 2009.b 
5/3/2017 

Not visited due to private property access. Not visible from 
road. Assumed domestic based on observed land use. 

011S006E17R001Se 
 

Unknown 33.21393 -116.36695 Private Unknown Unknown Test Well, No Water? 5/3/2017 
Observed from road. Well has access to water level 

measurements. No pump or motor. Did not confirm dry due to 
no private property access 

011S006E18R001S 
 

Unknown 33.21444 -116.3864 Private Unknown Unknown Obstruction at 111.56, dry. 5/3/2017 
Not visited due to private property access. Not visible from 

road. Assumed domestic based on observed land use. 

 Wells Presenting a potential nuisance by polluting or contaminating groundwater, or constitutes a safety hazard 

010S006E36Q001S 
 

Hawkins 33.25849203 -116.3003208 Private 99 2009 Yes 4/20/2017 
Visited. Has metal can over well with BWD lock. BWD and 

USGS noted well may have contamination (sewage dumped 
into the well as per J Rolwing). 

011S006E10N004S 

 

Abandoned Motel-2 33.23048074 -116.3468914 Private 1 2018 Unknown 2018 

Visited and located two wells on Bates Motel property. 
Recommend either properly securing or abandoning one of 

the wells. Second well is secured. 

TBO 

 

Center Pivot #2 33.266987 -116.332765 Private Unknown NA Obstruction  4/19/2017 

Located on land with groundwater restrictive easement. Likely 
no potential for use as monitoring well. Center Pivot #1 
should be converted to monitoring well as per previous 

recommendation 
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As indicated in the draft Final Groundwater Sustainability Plan for the Borrego Springs Groundwater Subbasin: 
Well abandonment and well destruction program. San Diego County Code Section 67.421 adopts standards from 
DWR Bulletin 74-90 for destruction of wells. Section 67.430 through 67.431 provide for investigation and 
abatement if an abandoned or other well is causing a nuisance by polluting or contaminating groundwater, or 
constitutes a safety hazard. Well owners and/or well drilling contractors are required to follow DWR well 
standards, as described in Section 2.1.2, New and/or Replacement Well Permitting, when abandoning or 
destroying a well, and update the County to list the permit status as inactive or abandoned (page 2-34). 
  
There are likely potentially over 50 wells in the Subbasin that will eventually require proper abandonment. Many 
of the wells being monitored for the Borrego Valley GSA are rather old (greater than 50 years) and have a limited 
remaining useful life. Selection of wells for abandonment will require an iterative process over many years. It 
should be noted that properties with active agriculture have generally not be inspected to determine well 
condition due to property access limitations. Based on the well age of many irrigation wells in the Subbasin, they 
will likely require abandonment in the next 5 to 20 years. 
  
We will note well condition for all wells monitored this fall for the upcoming semi-annual monitoring event. 
  
My recommendation would be to include in a grant application, cost to properly abandon 10 to 20 wells at this 
time. 
  
As indicated in the draft Final Groundwater Sustainability Plan for the Borrego Springs Groundwater Subbasin: 
  
Preliminary Estimation for Costs to Properly Destroy Wells (page 4-29) 
Well Destruction Permit: For each fallowing transaction, the GSA may request the property owner to obtain a Well 
Destruction Permit from the County of San Diego Department of Environmental 
Health (DEH) for any wells that will no longer be used after the land is fallowed. Alternatively, the GSA may 
consider utilizing wells for groundwater monitoring. As of July 1, 2018, the fee for 
a Well Destruction Permit for a single water well is $334. DEH updates the fees on an annual basis and should be 
contacted to determine the current fee required to be collected for the permit. The Well Destruction Permit must 
be obtained by a California C57 Licensed Contractor who is listed on the DEH approved Well Driller’s List. The DEH 
water wells webpage can be found at: 
https://www.sandiegocounty.gov/content/sdc/deh/lwqd/lu_water_wells.html 
  
Costs to Properly Destroy Wells 
An Engineers Estimate was obtained to properly abandon a 16-inch diameter, 500 feet deep well in 2018 dollars. It 
is $33,500 assuming the well needs to be pressure grouted with cement, and 
prevailing wage applies. For each additional foot of well depth an additional $41 should be added to the cost. 
Costs for narrower diameter wells would be less expensive. The Engineers Estimate to pull a turbine pump 
installed to a depth up to 500 feet is $6,800 assuming prevailing wage applies. 
  
Thus, the Engineers Estimate to properly destroy wells is $40,300 per well assuming prevailing wage applies. Non-
prevailing wage well destructions could be initiated by private landowners. 
  
Let me know if you have any questions or require additional information. 
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IV.A 
FINANCIALS 

September 2019 
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IV.B 
WATER & WASTE WATER 

OPERATIONS REPORT 

To Be Presented at the November 

2019 Regular Board Meeting 
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IV.C 
WATER PRODUCTION/ USE 

RECORDS 

To Be Presented at the November 

2019 Regular Board Meeting 
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IV.D 
GENERAL MANAGER REPORT 

Verbal Presentation 
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